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Attendees:      By Phone: 
Adrian Miller, WFPA     Chase Davis, UCUT 
Darin Cramer, DNR       
Jim Hotvedt, AMP 
Marc Engel, DNR 
Pete Heide, WFPA 
Eric Beach, Green Diamond 
Terry Jackson, DFW 
Nancy Sturhan, NWIFC 
Marty Acker, NMSF & EPA proxy 
Mark Hicks, WDOE 
Peter Goldman, CC 
Chris Mendoza, CC 
Mike Bernton, Seattle Times 
Mark Mobbs, Quinault Indian Nation 
Greg Stewart, CMER staff 
Julie Dieu, Rayonier 
Kevin Godbout, Weyerhaeuser  
Dawn Hitchens, DNR 
Curt Veldhuisen, Skagit River Systems Co-op 
 
Agenda & July meeting date revisions – Policy members agreed to have the settlement 
agreement discussion earlier in the agenda and to change the date of the July meeting.  The 
preference is to have the July meeting a week later (after July 4th).  A doodle poll will be sent out 
for members to pick an alternative date.   
 
Forest Practices Habitat Conservation Plan (FP HCP) – Settlement Agreement Update 
Darin Cramer provided an overview of the settlement agreement.  The conservation caucus, in 
December 2011, sent a letter to the state and federal agencies indicating litigation would be 
forthcoming unless changes were made to improve implementation of the FP HCP.  Ensuing 
discussions between the conservation, landowner and state caucuses resulted in the three parties 
negotiating an agreement to prevent legal action by the conservation caucus.       
 

Key highlights of Settlement Agreement:   
- Renewed sense of collaboration of working toward agreed upon goals;  
- Clarity on funding provisions and the process that goes into play if the 

funding level drops;  
- A proposal for CMER projects scheduled for the next 20 years and the 

Adaptive Management Program reform around process;  
- A stay on challenges to the FP HCP for 3.5 years with the potential for 

another 6 months; and  
- To initiate an Adaptive Management proposal for Policy’s consideration by 

the August meeting.   
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Process Overview of an Adaptive Management Proposal getting through Policy:   
DNR staff will prepare and submit to the Adaptive Management Program Administrator 
(AMPA) a proposal initiation packet for Adaptive Management Program Review of Settlement 
Agreement Commitments.  The AMPA will then assess the proposal for its applicability and 
relevance to the Adaptive Management program according to Board Manual 22, and determine if 
the proposal is best suited for a policy or science consideration.  This is what will come to the 
Policy committee in August.    
 
Discussion Points:   
Peter Goldman clarified the funding level in the settlement agreement is based on the 2005 
funding of the Forest Practices program and ties the state to ensuring that this minimum is 
maintained.  The conservation caucus did not prevail on changing the Policy decision making 
process from full consensus to majority and sees this as the greatest risk.  The conservation 
caucus views the consensus decision making system as a block to progress of projects.  The 
settlement agreement was a good outcome but they do not want to view the FP HCP as a glass 
ceiling.  He stated they were more interested in the extent this process allows change to occur. 
 
Pete Heide requested the Policy committee put some effort into a conversation about the 
settlement agreement.  This coupled with the LEAN consultants recommendations to the FPB 
and Mark Hicks observations of Policy’s process should be considered by Policy.  He suggested 
using the July meeting with a facilitator to have a deeper conversation of core functions.  This 
may provide an avenue to experience collaboration so Policy can practice it.  He recommended 
Miguel Gibson-Perez as the facilitator as Miguel did a good job with the strategic plan.  He 
added the implementation agreement modification is a landmark event in the F&F community.   
 
Darin Cramer added the discussion will take more than one meeting.  The three parties are 
committed to the agreement as all compromised and negotiated to get to a settlement agreement.  
A series of meetings are scheduled with the other three caucuses that were not part of the 
negotiations to discuss specifics of the agreement.   
 
Chase Davis voiced concern over the series of meetings; the FFSA agreement does not allocate 
time for this process; and if it is expected to use their agreements in this way, other activities will 
drop off.   
 
Darin Cramer added this is part of the adaptive management program; many if not all the tribes 
and tribal organizations have adaptive management in their FFSA agreements; and he understood 
about the challenge in balancing work.   
 
Action Item:  Policy co-chairs agreed to devote significant time for discussion on the FP HCP 
settlement agreement at the July meeting.   
 
Buffer Characteristic Integrity and Function Study (BCIF Type N Study) – Next Steps, 
Adrian Miller reported on the co-chairs’ outreach in an attempt to resolve the dispute around 
BCIF Type N study.  They developed three options for Policy to consider as follows:   
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1. Incorporate wind throw frequency, distribution and effects into the CMER work plan as 
described in the May 24, 2012 “Settlement Agreement” signed by the Conservation Caucus, 
Washington Forest Protection Association, Washington State Department of Natural 
Resources and Washington State Department of Ecology. 

2. To the extent that it does not conflict with number 1, consider the impact of wind throw on 
riparian function as part of the review process underway for Type N watercourses. 

3. The results of the BCIF study shall be incorporated when answering the 6 questions for the 
Type N Experimental Hardrock study. 

 
Discussion Points:   
Wind throw is in the CMER work plan and it is in the proposed schedule of CMER projects from 
the settlement agreement.  This could be bumped up in the prioritization list of projects.  
 
This is a proposal for Policy to decide and as a reminder wind throw work associated with 
riparian projects have been in the CMER work plan for some time. 
 
A suggestion was made to remove #1 and really focus on the integration of Type N and Hard 
rock.   
 
Policy could have presentations on wind throw similar to the presentations Policy has had on 
Type N Experimental & BCIF.   
 
DECISION: Adrian Miller requested to work with the two CMER co-chairs to re-draft a 
proposal and bring this back to Policy in July for a decision.  The AMPA can signal to the Forest 
Practices Board this is close to resolution.  Policy members agreed to resolve this at the July 
meeting.   
 
The Mass Wasting Effectiveness Monitoring Project Report – Next Steps 
Adrian Miller reported the Policy co-chairs spent significant time discussing with all caucuses to 
develop a pathway to see if an agreement can be reached. The Policy co-chairs’ perspective on 
pending actions include the request from the CMER co-chairs to address dispute resolution 
decisions on the post-mortem report and the fact the landowner caucus invoked stage one dispute 
resolution in an email to them.  Policy has 6 to 12 months to resolve this dispute.  He 
recommended Policy members talk to their caucuses and be prepared to make a decision in July 
on the post-mortem dispute resolution.   
 
Discussion Points: 
The CMER co-chairs memo was a request for Policy to understand and acknowledge how 
CMER’s process for approving and finalizing reports works, where along that process the SAG 
and CMER consensus was achieved, and the documented timelines and decisions that were made 
that got us to this point.  
   
One of the scientific issues raised was once the comments from ISPR were received by the 
authors there was a report change, which was a significant departure (v8 and v8a).  This was 
identified in one of the minority reports.   
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A preference was expressed to support a facilitated discussion with the option of formal 
arbitration at the Policy level.   
 
Peter Goldman asked the following questions:  Was the report properly submitted to Policy?  
Was the dispute resolution directed toward CMER or Policy?  If the report was properly 
submitted to Policy, would it be possible to hear the concerns from the dissenting scientists?   
 
Adrian Miller suggested this is the first task for Policy to tackle and to schedule this discussion 
in July. 
 
Pete Heide reported he specifically asked the disputing scientists not to attend this meeting as he 
understood this was not the purpose of the June meeting.  He emphasized:  CMER had a verbal 
request for a resolution and it was ignored; much of what is in dispute falls into the category of 
process issues; there are scientific concerns about this study and they are not insoluble.  He 
added however Policy decides to carve up the issues around this, the scientific issues should be 
dealt with by CMER; it was not appropriate for CMER to dispose of those issues to Policy.  The 
vision of the Adaptive Management program was not to have CMER arbitrate the issues.  The 
landowner caucus supported CMER take advantage of a facilitated discussion at the scientific 
level; they were not in favor of an arbitrator.   
 
Chase Davis reported UCUT supported moving this forward and added this is another example 
to show the Policy Committee how UCUT is interested in collaborating.     
 
Adrian Miller requested input from the CMER Co-chairs before taking action.   
 

Mark Hicks added when CMER took the vote the co-chairs used the Protocols and 
Standards Manual (PSM) regarding non-consensus where the CMER co-chairs have the 
discretion to have differing opinions documented and forward them to Policy for action.  
Many of the disputants did not come prepared to describe their dispute at CMER.  Most 
of the interactions at the meeting were re-visits to past disputes and they were very 
unhealthy.  He asked the authors if CMER would benefit from a facilitated process and 
they answered no.  This is why he supported bringing this to Policy; CMER is at an 
impasse with this study.  Policy can trigger the clock, and set a formal process for CMER 
to resolve, which would be more constructive for CMER. 
 
Chris Mendoza shared he focused on the procedural process.  CMER has protocols in 
place so as to maintain momentum; each step requires agreement.  It is the responsibility 
of each CMER appointed member to be prepared.  The purpose of the co-chair memo 
was to reflect the steps of agreement in the process.  If disagreement occurs, then dispute 
resolution is invoked within CMER.  That never happened at CMER.  He clarified the 
changes in the report were based on the ISPR comment matrix and CMER members 
approved that matrix for the authors to respond to last December.  The process foul that 
occurred is when the report came back to CMER after the ISPR comments were 
addressed;  some CMER reviewers disputed issues prior to the final stage that were not 
brought up at that stage.  Those should have been addressed at that stage, not at the final 
stage.  Issues were categorized into two bins:  1) comments that were related to responses 
to ISPR comments; & 2) additional analysis which were done (something brand new).  
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CMER could not reach consensus about that approach and about v8a of the report.  The 
CMER co-chairs agreed to use their discretion to bring this forward to Policy as defined 
in the PSM.   
 

Adrian Miller asked if the caucuses were prepared to make a determination.   
 
Marty Acker shared NOAA & EPA were clear this report went through the CMER process and it 
correctly landed at Policy level.  They saw there were areas of dispute, but saw no reason to draw 
the process out.  The technical issues were addressed in the final report.  EPA & NOAA feel 
strongly that Policy needed to do its work in a timely and efficient way.    
 
Pete Heide shared he sent the dispute resolution memo to make sure it was on the agenda today.  
The landowner caucus believes that the report should not go on for Policy consideration and 
publication before an attempt is made to resolve scientific differences through formal dispute 
resolution.  The issues stated in the memo remain; the dispute is around the response matrix.  
The landowner caucus found it hard to believe UPSAG would have approved the response 
matrix if the issues raised in the minority reports were brought up at UPSAG.  The landowner 
caucus is supportive of a final organized attempt to resolve disagreements raised by three CMER 
members. The caucus firmly believed science emanating from CMER must be of highest quality 
as assured to by consensus agreement among scientists participating in CMER. 
  
Adrian Miller added Policy does not buy off on a final report until it is accompanied with the six 
questions (findings report). This has yet to be accomplished by CMER for this report.  This issue 
is before the Policy Committee due to the history of the decisions made at CMER.   
 
DECISION:  Marty Acker motioned for Policy to designate the AMPA to define the specific 
process and technical issues in consultation with the CMER co-chairs regarding the Post Mortem 
study based on input of experts, authors, minority reporters, the CMER PSM and Policy to 
enable Policy to recommend the best avenue(s) before the July Policy meeting.   
 
State, Landowner, Conservation, NWIFC & UCUT caucuses voted yes.   
EPA/NMFS & Quinault Indian Nation voted sideways. 
Policy members reached consensus on the above motion.   
 
Six Questions for the Bull Trout Overlay Solar Report – Presentation & Discussion 
Terry Jackson reported the reason for adding the solar component to the Eastside Riparian study 
was due to the uncertainty in whether or not the project was achieving “all available shade” with 
the densitometer method.  The study addresses the schedule L-1 shade performance target for the 
eastside, which is to ‘leave all available shade within 75 feet of designated bull trout habitat.’ 
The study tells us that based on a pooled analysis of 16 BTO solar radiation sites in eastern 
Washington, there were no statistically significant increases in incoming solar radiation when the 
all available shade rule was applied over the period of measurement. The results of this study 
support continued use of the densiometer in laying out inner zone and riparian management zone 
harvest. This method represents the most practical approach to this type of field application 
given that other methods of estimating canopy closure are more time-consuming and expensive 
to apply. 
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DECISION:  Adrian Miller motioned for Policy to accept the Bull Trout Overlay Solar Report 
results with the understanding Policy will not take action on the results and acknowledge this 
report is a companion to Eastside Riparian Shade/Temperature study. Policy members reached 
consensus on this motion.   
 
Action item: Skagit River Cooperative and Upper Columbia United Tribes requested a detailed 
account of the Forests and Fish Support Account (FFSA).   
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